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August 28, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit proposed legislation which authorizes the execution of renewals for several long-term leases at various sites located throughout King County. The lease renewals are authorized in a single proposed “omnibus” ordinance that covers the following leases:

· City of Seattle / Public Health - Seattle & King County (Columbia Public Health Center).
· Lynn Trust / Public Health – Seattle & King County (Downtown Public Health Center).
· Ramdas Investments LLC / King County Sheriff (Briarwood Storefront).
· Enumclaw School District / Public Health – Seattle & King County (Enumclaw Public Health Site and Women, Infants, and Children Nutrition Program - WIC).
· Community Health Centers of King County / Public Health – Seattle & King County (Auburn Public Health Center).
· City of Bellevue / District Courts (Bellevue District Court; Surry Downs site).
· Downtown Seattle Association d.b.a. Urban Mobility Group / King County Metro Transit (Customer Assistance Office).
Four of the seven leases provide space for health clinic operations of Public Health – Seattle & King County; one provides space for a King County Sheriff’s Office storefront operation; one provides space housing the Bellevue District Court at Surrey Downs; and the last provides space in the Rainier Square Pedestrian Concourse for a Metro Transit Customer Assistance Office.  Copies of the lease agreements are attached.
Legislative approval of these lease renewals are required by the provisions of Ordinance 15328, which council enacted on December 3, 2005. Ordinance 15328 amended the requirements for council lease approval set out in K.C.C. 4.04.040.  The amendments provide that decisions to continue leases beyond a cumulative total of two years require council approval.  The lease renewals covered by this omnibus ordinance all fall into this category. I am proposing to address all seven renewals in a single ordinance for two reasons.  First, grouping them in this fashion underscores the basis on which the lease renewals are being undertaken; namely, in response to council’s desire for all to pay closer attention to lease terms.  Second, it is simply more efficient to address items with a similar supporting rationale in a single piece of legislation, in the process making better use of both Executive and the County Council time by eliminating repeated preparation and procedural steps.  Some of the leases have terms that began during 2005 or 2006.  These were negotiated before the code change requiring council approval.  The Prosecuting Attorney’s Office has indicated council approval should be sought within 24 months of the renewal date.  The attached ordinance seeks approval prior to this timeline requirement, except in the case of the Auburn Public Health Center, where the term start date of 10/1/2004 is beyond this two year window.  This longer period resulted from the need to backdate the earlier renewal, due to protracted negotiations that put the lease into a carryover status. 
No appropriations ordinance is necessary in this proposed legislation package, since there are no proposed changes in the lease rates, square footage being leased, or provisions pertaining to operating costs, and the budgetary authority to support lease payments through the end of 2007 is already contained in the Adopted 2007 Budget. 

County Operations and Services Supported; Locations and Terms of Leases
Public Health
Public Health Centers operated by Public Health – Seattle & King County provide a wide variety of personal health services directly to the public.  The list of services available includes some which are offered at every public health center and some which are location specific.  The following is a brief description of what is offered at the centers whose leases are covered by this legislation.

The Auburn Public Health Center is one of two buildings in Auburn in which Public Health – Seattle & King County provides public health services including: personal health services, such as maternity case management and support, as well as services provided by public health nurses, nutritionists and social workers; application workers to assist individuals and families access health care coverage; public health nursing home visits; and WIC (Women, Infants and Children's) supplemental food program services.  The lease for the Auburn Public Health Center covers the term from 10/1/2004 to 6/30/2007 and is for 5,040 square feet of space, located at the Auburn Medical Arts Building at 126 Auburn Ave., Auburn, WA.  
The Columbia (Southeast) Public Health Center provides a full range of personal health services, including: adult and child immunizations; AIDS and HIV testing services; application workers; children's health care; including primary care and dental care; a specialized health care program for children with special health care needs; maternity support services; maternal and infant care services; WIC services; interpreter services; nutrition services; TB control services; family planning services; STD clinical services; dental care for patients up to 18 years old; OB screening and pregnancy testing; and public health nursing service home visits.  This clinic also provides a site for voter registration.  The lease for the Columbia Public Health Center (previously known as the Southeast Seattle Health Clinic) covers the term from 6/1/2006 to 5/31/2011 and is for 19,666 square feet of square feet of space, located at 4400 37th Avenue South, Seattle, WA.
The Downtown Public Health Center (4th and Blanchard) also provides a full range of personal health services and several specialty clinics to include: adult and child immunizations; AIDS and HIV testing services; application workers; children's health care including primary care and dental care; a specialized health care program for children with special health care needs; maternity support services; maternal and infant care services; WIC services; Interpreter services; nutrition services; TB control services; family planning services; STD clinical services; dental care for patients up to 18 years old; OB screening and pregnancy testing; public health nursing home visits; an adolescent/teen health clinic; refugee health screening; a travel clinic (for travel immunizations); and a Family Medicine clinic providing health care to children and adults.  The lease for the Downtown Public Health Center covers the term from 12/15/2005 to 12/15/2010 and is for 25,497 square feet of space, located at 2124 Fourth Avenue, Seattle, WA.
The Enumclaw Public Health site and WIC provides personal health services including maternity support services and the Women, Infants and Children Nutrition Program (WIC) services.  The lease for the Enumclaw Women, Infants and Children Nutrition (WIC) Program covers the period from 8/15/2006 to 8/31/2008 and is for 908 square feet of space, at 1640 Fell Street, Enumclaw, WA.  This lease has a termination clause, thus creating a year to year rental term.  However, the attached ordinance seeks approval well within the 24 month renewal window.
Sheriff’s Office

The Sheriff’s Office operations at the Briarwood Storefront encompass a variety of public safety activities protecting the neighboring community with police services.  The Briarwood Storefront lease covers the term from 6/1/2006 to 5/31/2008 and is for 1,296 square feet of space, located at the Briarwood Shopping Center at 12644 SE 128th Street, Renton.  

District Court
The King County District Court, East Division, Bellevue Facility (commonly referred to as the “Bellevue District Court”) has been located in the Surrey Downs property on 112th Avenue in Bellevue for more than twenty years.  Cases heard and decided at this facility include those involving: traffic tickets; criminal tickets, such as those for Driving Under the Influence (DUI) and Driving While License Suspended (DWLS) cases; small claims, such as those involving auto accidents, property damage, landlord/tenant disputes, and personal debt collections.  The Bellevue District Court also handles name changes, anti-harassment orders, and warrant issuance.  The Bellevue District Court provides court services for the cities of Bellevue and Newcastle, as well as for the city of Mercer Island in the courtroom located in the Mercer Island City Hall.  In 2003, the East Division formed a civil court in the Issaquah facility.  All civil and small claims actions which previously were filed in the Bellevue facility are now filed and heard in Issaquah.  The Bellevue District Court lease covers the term from 1/1/2007 to 12/31/2008 and is for 12,618 square feet of space, located at 585 112th Avenue SE, Bellevue.  This property is commonly referred to as the Surrey Downs site.

The Surrey Downs site was transferred to the city of Bellevue, as authorized by Ordinance 15034 passed on 10/4/2004, as part of a settlement agreement related to pollution carried downstream from Coal Creek Park.  As per the settlement agreement, the District Court had free rent for the first lease term from the 2004 transfer until 12/31/06, and the Facilities Management Division (FMD) has been able to negotiate free rent for the renewal term from 1/1/07 until 12/31/08.  In other words, the District Court continues to have the use of the property on a rent free basis, and will until 12/31/08.  Ordinance 15034 also mandated that the transfer agreement not affect ongoing District Court operations in any manner except for the rent-free provisions. 
King County Metro Transit

The Metro Customer Assistance Office in Rainer Square provides route and schedule information, bus pass and bus ticket sales, and other services and information for riders using Metro transit and related transportation options.  The Metro Customer Assistance Office lease covers the term from 9/1/2005 to 8/30/2008 and is for 1,055 square feet of space at Rainer Square, located at 1301 Fifth Avenue, Suite 14, Pedestrian Concourse, Seattle.  
I look forward to working with you on this proposal and the other components necessary to consolidate our Elections functions.  If you have any questions regarding this proposal, please call Kathy Brown, Facilities Management Division Director at 206-296-0630.

I certify funds are available.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers




ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

              
  Nancy Glaser, Policy Staff Director

 
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council 


The Honorable Barbara Linde, Chief Presiding Judge, King County District 
    Court (KCDC)

The Honorable Janet Garrow, Division Presiding, KCDC East Division


Tricia Crozier, Chief Administrative Officer, KCDC

The Honorable Susan Rahr, King County Sheriff

Cheri Allan, Office Technician III, King County Sheriff’s Office

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB

Jim Buck, County Administrative Officer Designee, Department of Executive 
     Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Noel Treat, Deputy Director, FMD, DES

Bob Thompson, Leasing Supervisor, Real Estate Services, FMD, DES

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Susan Stewart, Supervisor, Real Estate, King County Metro Transit, DOT

Dr. David Fleming, Director, Seattle-King County Department of Public (DPH)
Marjory Mathews-Hellman, Manager, Administrative Services, DPH
